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PISCATAQUIS COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN – 2023 

  

SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION 
 
Piscataquis County, Maine, decided to complete a multi-jurisdictional mitigation plan to include and 
incorporate each of its member towns, plantations, and its portion of the Unorganized Territory. This is 
because the majority of these communities have limited populations, finances, and/or governmental 
structures. This combination of attributes makes it a challenge to contemplate and prepare adequate 
mitigation plans on an individual basis. 

 

This county-wide mitigation planning effort encouraged agencies at all levels, residents, businesses, 
and the non-profit sector to participate in the mitigation planning and implementation process. This 
broader public participation enabled the development of mitigation measures that are supported by the 
various stakeholders and reflects the needs of the county-wide community. The Piscataquis County 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Participants (PCHMPP) decided to review only natural hazards at this time. 

The Piscataquis County Hazard Mitigation Plan includes the following sections: 

Introduction 
Plan Adoption 
Planning Process 
Risk Assessment 
Mitigation Strategy 
Plan Maintenance 

 
Geography and Natural Resources 

 
Piscataquis County occupies the geographic middle of the State of Maine. It is the only county in the 
state with neither a coastal nor an international border. While the County covers about 13% of the state’s 
overall land area, its population (2020 Census) is only 16,800 people or 1% of the State’s population. 

 
There are sixteen (16) towns, two (2) plantations, and ninety-two (92) subdivisions (labeled townships) 
in Piscataquis’ portion of the Unorganized Territory. (Note: Maine’s Unorganized Territory occurs in the 
Counties of Oxford, Somerset, Franklin, Penobscot, Aroostook, Hancock, Kennebec, Knox, Lincoln, 
Sagadahoc, Washington, and Piscataquis. The “Unorganized Territory” referenced in this document 
pertains to only Piscataquis County’s portion.) Forests cover approximately 90% of the land area. 
Access to the most remote areas and the numerous lakes are largely accessed via gravel private 
(logging company) roads of varying quality and by floatplane. 

 
The Moosehead Lake Region encompasses 4,400 square miles of West Central Maine and includes 
127 towns, plantations, townships, and the Lake. The region is drained by 330 miles of main stem rivers, 
into which flow 3,850 miles of smaller tributaries. During the last glacial era, more than 1,200 natural 
lakes and ponds were carved into its landscape, varying in size from one-acre ponds to Moosehead, at 
74,890 acres. The total area of all standing surface waters in the region is more than 238,000 acres, 
representing 24% of the total area of lakes and ponds in Maine. Moosehead Lake forms the headwaters 
of several rivers; the Kennebec, the West Branch of the Penobscot, the Piscataquis, the Pleasant, and 
St. John. The Moosehead Region plays a major role in the ecological characteristics of the downstream 
watershed and has a major presence in a good portion of Maine. 
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The physical characteristics of the lake are impressive; 120 square miles, 80 islands; Mount Kineo with 
its 700-foot cliffs support rare plant and animal communities. The Lake has a long history of drawing 
"rusticators" and summer guests to vacation.   Improved auto access brought in the “sports” for fishing. 
Fall activity saw increased hunting and those interested in observing the annual autumnal leaf event. In 
the sixties, snowmobiling became a major winter activity in the region. Moosehead Lake has served as 
a “three-season” economic engine for the County and adjacent regions. The Lake functions as a major 
economic generator and is assuming a more important role as the logging and manufacturing industries 
shrink. 

 
Baxter State Park is one of three state parks within Piscataquis County. Of the three, Baxter has gained 
an international reputation. The park includes Mt. Katahdin which is the northern terminus of the 
Appalachian Trail. “Katahdin” is a Penobscot Indian word meaning "Greatest Mountain” which is an 
appropriate name for the highest peak in the State. The park was a gift to the people of Maine from 
former Gov. Percival P. Baxter. Access and use are strictly regulated due to Gov. Baxter's desire to 
keep the Park "forever wild”. There are no stores or gas stations. Within the park boundary, there is no 
electricity, running water, or paved roads. The use of two-way radios, stereos, and cell phones is banned 
to preserve the wilderness feel. Winter hiking in the 205,000-acre park is strictly regulated, but 
increasingly popular. The park is open to overnight camping from May 15th to October 15th. Only 
northbound long-distance Appalachian Trail hikers can stay in the park without reservations. In addition 
to hiking and camping, the Park allows limited hunting and fishing, some snowmobile access, and 
operates a small scientific forestry project. 

 
The county has two other state parks: Peaks Kenny on Sebec Lake and Lily Bay on Moosehead Lake. 
Both are becoming better known as a destination for a more “civilized” wilderness experience than 
Baxter. Both offer a more “friendly” wild environment for families and elders. 

 
History 

 

The first settlers reached this territory while it was still included in Hancock and Kennebec counties. 
When Somerset County was incorporated in 1809, the western portion, amounting to three tiers of 
townships, was embraced by this new county. In 1816, Penobscot County was incorporated, and all but 
the three western tiers of townships above mentioned were included in that county. Piscataquis County 
was finally incorporated in 1838, taking four tiers of townships from Penobscot, and three from 
Somerset. The most western tier was included in the Bingham purchase. Piscataquis County then 
extended in full width to Canada, but in 1844 its northern portion, embracing about 60 townships, was 
annexed to Aroostook County. 

 
In its present form, Piscataquis has an area of 3,961 square miles, and its townships are generally 6 
miles square, lying in regular ranges. Nearly two-thirds of these townships are now covered with forests, 
and wholly unoccupied, except by the lumber companies during their annual pursuit of fiber. The county 
abounds in natural resources such as water, slate, granite, limestone; and some historically valuable 
mineral deposits. The most significant being in the Katahdin iron mine located in Brownville. 

 
The slate industry has had a long presence in the county. Slate was discovered in 1870. The Monson 
Maine Slate Company was the first quarry to open, and continued to operate until 1943. The Portland- 
Monson Slate Company was organized later and today, under the name Sheldon Slate Company, 
continues to produce some of the finest black slate in the world. The grave markers of both John F. 
Kennedy and Jacqueline Kennedy Onassis in Arlington Cemetery are mined of black slate from 
Monson, Maine, and were also engraved here. 
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Population 
 
In total, Piscataquis County has 16,800 residents living in 7,615 households on a year-round basis 
(2020 Census). The layout of the population is such that 95% of the population lives on 13% of the land, 
which contains the 16 organized towns and 2 plantations in the southern part of the county. As shown 
in Table 1, below, Piscataquis County has a very small population which hasn’t changed much over the 
past 50+ years. Between 1970 and 1990, the county’s population grew at a modest rate that was less 
than that of the state. Between 1990 and 2000, the population declined by 8%, then grew by 2% 
between 2000 and 2010. Then a decline in population by 4.2% between 2010 and 2020. 

 

 

 
Table 1 

Population of Piscataquis County and Maine 1960 - 2020 

Year Piscataquis County Maine 

1960 17,379 970,689 

1970 16,285 992,048 

1980 17,634 1,124,660 

1990 18,653 1,227,928 

2000 17,235 1,274,923 

2010 17,535 1,328,361 

2020 16,800 1,362,359 

 1970-80 change 8% 13% 

1980-90 change 6% 9% 

1990-00 change -8% 4% 

2000-10 change 2% 4% 

2010-20 change -4.2% 2.5% 

 Source: U.S. Census 1960-2020 
 

As shown in Table 2, of the 19 communities that are profiled in this plan, 11 of them have year-round 
populations of less than 1,000. Only two towns have more than 2,000 year-round residents (Dover- 
Foxcroft with 4,422 and Milo with 2,251). Population densities in the towns of Piscataquis County are 
very small. Two towns in the county (Dover-Foxcroft and Milo) exceed the state average for the 
population density of 43.1 people per square mile, and of those only Milo comes close to the national 
average of 93.8 people per square mile. 

 
The remaining towns have densities ranging from 2.8 people per square mile in Bowerbank to 71.0 
people per square mile in Milo. Piscataquis County’s portion of the Unorganized Territory has a 
population density of only 0.2 people per square mile. 
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Table 2 
Population of Piscataquis County Municipalities -2020 

Town Year-
Round 

Population 

Median 
Age 

Land Area 
Square 
Miles 

Population 
Per Square 

Mile 

Total 
Housing 

Units 

Occupied 
Housing 

Units 

Household 
Size 

Abbot 650 48.4 34.5 18.8 531 279 2.89 

Beaver Cove 133 67.2 31.8 4.1 264 72 2.37 

Bowerbank 136 63.8 41.9 3.2 362 73 2.21 

Brownville 1,139 46.5 43.8 26 714 507 3.18 

Dover-Foxcroft 4,422 52.1 67.8 65.2 2,390 1,793 2.81 

Greenville 1,437 56.9 42.3 33.9 1,517 744 2.48 

Guilford 1,267 54.1 34.9 36.3 792 616 2.74 

Kingsbury 
Plantation 

28 - 44.1 0.6 125 23 - 

Lake 
View 
Plantation 

150 54.0 40.9 3.6 453 75 3 

Medford 230 45.8 42.3 5.4 153 103 2.47 

Milo 2,251 43.6 33.0 68.2 1,247 1,022 3.15 

Monson 609 57.0 46.8 13.0 557 276 2.63 

Parkman 747 48.3 45.2 16.5 490 308 2.98 

Sangerville 1,306 53.8 38.4 34.0 848 592 2.94 

Sebec 665 49.1 36.7 18.1 425 292 2.83 

Shirley 251 54.7 53.3 4.7 226 119 2.55 

Wellington 229 55.5 39.9 5.7 250 105 2.75 

Willimantic 134 57.9 43.2 3.1 281 69 2.52 

Unorganized 
Territories 

1,016 - 3,200.2 0.2 2,952 520 2.45 

Total  16,800 48.1 3,961.0 4.4 14,577 7,615 2.84  

Source: U.S. Census 2020 and American Community Survey 2020
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Demographics. The following table shows key demographic characteristics for Piscataquis County, the 
State of Maine, and the U.S. Note that median household income in Piscataquis County ($40,890) is 
significantly below that of Maine ($58,924) and the U.S. ($65,712). 

 

 
Table 3 

Demographic Characteristics 
Piscataquis County, Maine, U.S. 

 
Measure 

2020 
Piscataquis 

County 

2020 
Maine 

2020 
USA 

Population 

Total Population 16,800 1,362,359 331,449,281 

% White 95.9 94.4 76.3 

% Black 0.6 1.7 13.4 

% American Indian 0.7 0.7 1.3 

% Asian 1.1 1.3 5.9 

% Hispanic Origin 1.5 1.8 18.5 

Households 

Total Households 7,025 559,921 120,756,048 

Family Households 4,424 349,955 79,849,830 

Avg. Household Size 2.84 2.84 3.23 

Income 

American Community Survey 2010-2014: 

Median Household Income ($) $40,890 $58,924 $65,712 

Persons below poverty, % 18.5 10.9 12.3 

Sex and Age 

Median Age, Total Population 51.5 45.1 38.5 

% Female 50.0 51.0 50.8 

% Male 50.0 49.0 49.2 

% Under 5 Years 4.2 4.7 6.0 

% 18 Years and over 51.6 55.6 55.2 

% 65 Years and over 27.4 21.2 16.5 

Population Density (sq. mi.) 4.2 38.5 93.8 

Source: U.S. Census 2020 and American Community Survey 2020 
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Tourism & Recreation 
 
Despite Piscataquis County’s essentially level year-round population, there is a significant increase in 
the seasonal population in the area. Tourism is a large revenue producer and every season has a 
different appeal. Spring and summer draw ATV riders from all over the area and from out of state. 
Personal watercraft and floatplanes are on the increase on the Sebec and Moosehead Lake waters, 
in conjunction with camps in the county that are owned and occupied during the warmer months. 
Increasingly, summer tourism also includes white water rafters, eco-tourists, and other low-intensity 
recreational activities. The shores of Moosehead Lake and Sebec Lake are activity centers. Needless 
to say, freshwater fishing for both cold water and warm water species is a significant activity for 
recreationists and locals. Baxter State Park and it’s Mt. Katahdin are attractions of international 
significance. 

 

Fall foliage and hunting offer fall and early winter opportunities and income. 
 
Winter is the season for snowmobiling in the northern woods. The County and its neighboring 
Somerset, Penobscot, and Aroostook Counties provide some of the finest snowmobiling in the 
northeast. With Canada on the northern border of these counties, international experience is readily 
achievable. 

 
As shown in the municipal population’s table later in this section, there are 11 towns where more than 
50% of the “total homes” are “seasonal homes”. The percentages of seasonal homes are even higher 
in the Unorganized Territory. 

 
Employment & Income 

 
Based on information obtained from the Maine Department of Labor, the 10 largest employers in 
Piscataquis County are: 

 

• Hardwood Products Company 

• Northern Light Mayo Hospital  

• Duvaltex US Inc. 

• JSI Store Fixtures 

• Pleasant River Lumber Company 

• Northern Light C A Dean Hospital 

• A E Robinson Oil Company Inc. 

• Penquis C.A.P., Inc. 

• Shaw’s Supermarkets Inc. 

• Hibbard Skilled Nursing Center 
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